


Suite 208, Level 2, 1 Erskineville Rd
PO Box 1198, Newtown, 2042

Monday, Tuesday & Thursday: 10.00am —4.00pm
Wednesday: 1.00pm — 4.00pm

Tenants and applicants are seen by appointment outside these times.

02 9565 4599 02 9557 9308

providing housing and other assistance to people in our community who
are in high need;

empowering our tenants and enhancing their life choices through access to
affordable, appropriate and secure housing;

making links and working collaboratively with other housing providers and
community service providers to help us achieve these aims; and

actively participating in the social housing sector and the broader political
process.
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10.

. Welcome

. Apologies

. Minutes of previous meeting

. Matters arising from the previous minutes

. Reports:

a) Chairperson’s report
b) Treasurer’s report
c) Manager’s report

. Motion for acceptance of report
. Appointment of Returning Officer
. Election of Board of Directors

. Appointment of Auditor

New business



METRO COMMUNITY HOUSING CO-OPERATIVE LTD
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Wednesday 26 November 2014 at 5.00pm
Meeting held at Erskineville Town Hall,

Meeting opened at 5.08pm

1. Welcome

The Manager introduced the Board members who were present and explained
that our Chairperson and one of the directors had to send apologies for the
meeting as both were overseas.

The Deputy Chair Elizabeth Sharaqg then opened the meeting and welcomed
attendees.

Present: Anthony O'Shea, Sui Mui Law, Julie Harrison, Emma Lane, David Abello,
Valerianne Byrnes, Malcolm Pollard, Elizabeth Sharag, Eanna O’Calleachain, Emma
Murphy, Sue Taylor, Alan Mathew, Dennis Elacion, Nermin Odemis, Jennifer
Croton, Fred Long, Walter Avery, Nhung Vu

2. Apologies: James Kennedy, Melinda Tunbridge

3. Minutes from previous meeting:

Motion: "That the minutes of the AGM held on 20 November 2013 be accepted
as a true and accurate record of the meeting".

Moved: David Abello Seconded: Sue Taylor
Motion carried.

4. Matters Arising:
There were no matters arising.



5. Reports:

a) Chairperson's report
The Deputy Chairperson Elizabeth Sharaq spoke to the Chairperson's report on
behalf of the Chairperson.

b) Treasurer's report

The Treasurer Emma Murphy presented the Treasurer's report and the audited
financial accounts for 2013-2014. Emma spoke to her report and noted the Co-op's
sound financial position.

c) Manager's report

The Manager spoke to her report. Julie commented on our Tenant Satisfaction
Survey and noted positive responses overall and improved outcomes in key areas.
She also referred to ongoing delays in finalising policies/strategies in FACS (Housing
NSW and Land and Housing Corporation) which were having a negative impact on
housing associations sector wide.

Julie thanked the Metro staff for their hard work and continued commitment to
the organisation.

6. Motion: "That all Reports be accepted."

Moved: David Abello Seconded: Malcolm Pollard
Motion carried.

7. Appointment of Returning Officer

Motion: "That Julie Harrison be appointed to act as the Returning Officer for the
election of Board members."

Moved: David Abello Seconded: Enda O'Callaghan
Motion carried.



8. Election of Board of Directors

Julie explained to those who had not been present at a previous AGM that our
Rules of Association require half of the board stand down at each AGM and
directors service a 2 year term before needing to re-stand for election.

Julie further noted that more than half the board are standing at this AGM due to
the appointment of 3 directors to casual vacancies after the 2013 AGM. These
new directors also need to stand for election at this AGM.

Julie read out the names of those members who were nominated to stand for
election to the Board of Directors:
* David Abello,

* Valerieanne Byrnes,
* Emma Murphy,

* Elizabeth Sharagq,

* Melinda Tunbridge.

There being five vacancies and no further nominations, Julie declared the five
nominees to be elected unopposed.

9. Appointment of Auditor

Motion: "That Partlett, Chave and Rowland be appointed as Auditors for Metro
Housing Co-op for the 2014-15 financial year."

Moved: Enda O'Callaghan Seconded: Valerieanne Byrnes

Motion carried.

10. New Business

None. There being no new business, Deputy Chair Elizabeth Sharaq declared the
meeting closed. Director Enda O’Ceallachain noted the increase in tenant numbers
at the meeting and thanked them for their attendance.

Meeting closed at 5.37pm.



Metro Community Housing receives operational funding from the Communities,
Homes and Places Division of the NSW Department of Family and Community
Services.

Our primary purpose is to provide long term, subsidised accommodation to
people on low incomes in need of affordable housing who meet Housing
Pathways eligibility. This requires applicants for social housing in NSW to be
Australian citizens, permanent residents or have protected visa status, to reside in
NSW and to meet income eligibility requirements.

We also provide transitional housing for people referred through support
partnership nominations. These tenants require short-medium term assistance to
address primary homelessness or to prevent homelessness for people exiting in-
patient psychiatric services, crisis refuges, drug and alcohol programs, or the
criminal justice system.

Through a program run in collaboration with Sydney Area Local Health District,
the associated Community Mental health teams in this area and community
based support providers we also provide transitional housing to tenants who
need to demonstrate independent living skills in order to be approved for priority
housing from the Department of Housing.

The transitional housing programs are for periods of between 6 and 24 months
depending on the individual circumstances of the tenant.

Metro is a generalist housing association, but our Strategic Plan for 2013-15
commits us to an objective of increasing tenancies offered through support
partnership nominations for those in high need from 25% to 35% by 2014. Metro
has achieved this target.



An amendment to our rules passed at a Special General Meeting held on 28
February 2007 inserted a clause into our Objects of Association to ensure that
approximately 1/3™ of all tenancies are allocated to single men.

This reflects an acknowledgement that this client group is generally under-
resourced in the provision of affordable housing, and our commitment to the
ongoing needs of this target group following the amalgamation with Resamen
Men’s Housing.

The majority of our properties are located within the inner west metropolitan
area - primarily in the Ashfield, Canterbury, Marrickville, Leichhardt and City of
Sydney Local Government areas. We also have a smaller number of properties
located in another 12 local government areas. Our housing stock ranges from
studio apartments to six bedroom houses.

Metro is incorporated as a not-for-profit, co-operative of members with Public
Benevolent status. Membership of the co-operative is made up of Metro tenants
and other persons with a demonstrated interest in our organisation or in the
provision of community housing more generally. All potential members complete
a written application and these are put to the Board for approval.

All members of the co-operative must then meet the “active membership”
provisions which require them to attend at least one meeting of the Board per
annum. This would normally be the Annual General Meeting.

All members of the co-operative are entitled to nominate for, and/or vote at the
AGM for appointment as a Director.

The newly elected Board of Directors then call for nominations and elects specific
position holders (ie Chairperson, Treasurer) at the first board meeting held after
the Annual General Meeting.



The role of the independent Directors on Metro’s Board is to ensure the good
governance and financial viability of the organisation. The Board of Directors are
responsible for setting and monitoring Metro’s strategic direction and ensuring
the organisation is meeting its legal, regulatory and fiduciary responsibilities.

The Board meets every month to monitor the implementation of the plans
(Strategic Plan, Business Plan, and Risk Management Plan) which provide the
framework for our operations.

At each meeting the Board is presented with information in relation to our key
performance indicators in the areas of arrears, asset maintenance, income and
expenditure and significant tenancy issues.

The day to day management of the organisation is the responsibility of the
Manager. The Manager liaises regularly with the Chairperson, attends all board
meetings and provides the Board with timely data relating to organisational
effectiveness measures such as tenant arrears, vacant/voided property trends,
Consumer, Trader and Tenancy Tribunal action and implementation of the Asset
Maintenance Plan.

The Board is provided with profit and loss and balance sheet statements for the
preceding quarter and month and the accountant attends several board meetings
each year to respond to any board enquiries about our financial position.

At the Special General Meeting in January 2014 members voted in favour of a
number of resolutions to change our constitution. These included:

* Changes to our “wind-up provisions to comply with requirements of the
new National Regulatory System for Community Housing.

* Changes to the number of Directors from a set number of 8 Directors to
now allow between 8 and 10 Directors.

* An increase in the Board Sitting Fee from $75.00 to $100.00 for each
meeting attended.



The current members of the Metro Board of Directors have qualification and
experience in law, accounting, financial and strategic Management, Property and
Asset Management, Human Resources, Disability Advocacy and Evaluation, and
Community Support. Board members are elected for two year terms.

Directors Enda O’Ceallachain, Sue Taylor, James Kennedy and Malcolm Pollard
were elected for two year terms at the AGM in 2013. They are therefore required
to stand down from the Board at this year’s AGM and stand for re-election.

Continuing Directors — Elizabeth Sharaq and David Abello and those directors who
had been appointed to casual vacancies in 2013/14 — Valerianne Byrnes, Emma
Murphy and Melinda Tunbridge were elected to the Board at the 2014 AGM.
They will service 2 year terms and are required to stand down at the 2016 AGM.
They can re-nominate for election at this AGM.

Executive Officers are elected by the Board at the first board meeting following
the AGM. Current executive members are:

* James Kennedy - Chairperson

* Elizabeth Sharag — Deputy Chairperson
* Emma Murphy — Treasurer

* Susan Taylor - Secretary

Information about the date each Director was appointed and the number of
meetings attended in the 2014/15 financial year is contained in the Audit report.



Metro is registered as a Tier 2 Housing Provider by the statutory Registrar of
Community Housing. Registration is undertaken on an annual basis and through
this process we are required to demonstrate that all aspects of our operations
comply with the standards required by the independent Registrar.

In 2014 a new National Regulatory System commenced and Metro undertook
initial registration as a Tier 2 Community Housing Provider in February 2014. We
were again accredited in December 2014 and will undertake registration again in
November 2015.

We also provide detailed financial and governance data on an annual basis to the
NSW Registry of Co-operatives, Department of Fair Trading, and we report on key
performance data in relation to tenancy management, maintenance of our assets
and overall financial position on an annual and quarterly basis to the Community
Homes and Places Division, Department of Family and Community Services (our
primary funder).

Metro has also undertaken independent accreditation and has been fully
accredited by GlobalMark for a 3 year period from January 2013. We will
undertake external accreditation again in February 2016.



It has been a pleasure to continue in my role as Chairperson of Metro Community Housing
with the ongoing support and commitment of the other directors on the Metro board. We
appointed three new directors in 2014/15 and they, along with the continuing directors
have demonstrated strong support for the principles and objectives of the co-operative in
achieving our strategic goals to house more people in need.

This year saw a number of significant changes to the structure and operations of our funding
body and of particular programs such as the Community Housing Leasing Program and the
implementation of the Going Home, Staying Home reform process which impacted on our
support provider partners.

As a result of the reforms to the specialist homeless sector, Metro has been required to
enter into a number of new support arrangements which has necessitated the development
or revision of our Service Level Agreements with new and existing providers. Metro remains
committed to working effectively with our support providers to provide appropriate
assistance to high need clients with a particular focus on

* People with a psychiatric disability

* Young people exiting care or crisis services

*  Women and their children escaping domestic violence

* Young indigenous families

* People exiting the criminal justice system, or Alcohol/Other Drug Rehabilitation
programs

Metro maintains its commitment to offering approximately a third of our tenancies for
transitional housing to people nominated by support providers.

We believe strongly that transitional housing programs effectively supports a “Housing
First” approach by providing affordable, stable housing to people experiencing short term
situational crisis or by providing a framework for high needs tenants to acquire and
demonstrate independent living skills whilst receiving appropriate support to address the
circumstances/issues that led to their becoming homeless.

We appreciate that social housing is a scarce and precious resource. Where people, and in
particular young people, have the capacity to move towards greater independence through
educational opportunities and workforce participation we will support them in these goals
by working in partnerships with their support providers, providing them with stable and
affordable accommodation to facilitate engagement in training and education and providing
scholarships to assist with course fees and related costs.



Over the last 5 years waiting times for the allocation of long term social housing, even for
priority approved social housing applicants, have lengthened considerably and many of the
people who we house in transitional programs would otherwise have experienced a
worsening of their health, social connectedness and capacity to engage in education or
employment whilst waiting for permanent housing.

We have seen the impacts of the first full year of operations following the changes to the
Community Housing Leasing program and as flagged in the 2014 Annual Report, these
changes put greater emphasis on the role of community housing providers to restrain costs
in this program by reconfiguring our leasehold portfolio to increase the proportion of
smaller properties (where possible), relocating tenancies to less expensive locations when
we are required to relinquish properties or transfer tenants, and negotiating with
agents/owners for longer term leases with capped annual increases.

We acknowledge that at times this has had a negative impact for individual tenants who
have not been able to remain in high cost properties or needed to relocate to lower cost
areas. Unfortunately Metro needs to balance the needs of individual tenants against the
broader aim of housing more people in need.

Metro is contracted to provide 261 leasehold properties within the allocated budget, but
through the strategies outlined above we have been able to fund additional leasehold
properties. Over the last three quarters of the reporting period we have leased between
265 and 270 properties and to a large extent these additional leases have allowed us to
respond to the demands placed on organisations during the transition period of the GHSH
reforms.

During this period many specialist services which were not successful in gaining funding
under the new arrangements were required to relinquish properties or transfer properties
to other organisations. This meant that they were required to find alternate
accommodation for existing clients whose support could not be transferred to new
providers during the establishment phase of the new funding packages.

Unspent CHLP funding is also allowed to be used to subsidise the purchase of properties to
be used for additional social and affordable housing and Metro will be utilising funds in this
way with our purchase of a property completed in November 2015. This is a very pleasing
outcome and we hope to build on this success through continued moderate and achievable
growth targets.

| want to thank the Metro staff team who have continued to demonstrate their
commitment to our tenants and their families. We are well served by their dedication and
the relationships they have developed with support providers, contractors, real estate
agents/owners and suppliers.

My fellow directors have been attentive to and focused on meeting our fiduciary and
corporate responsibilities. They have done this in a spirit of co-operation and collaboration
and have provided me with expert advice and guidance in oversighting the performance of
the organisation.



| want to acknowledge the role of the Communities, Home and Place division of the
Department of Family and Community Services. As noted earlier there have been significant
changes in that agency and we acknowledge the commitment and professionalism of those
staff we work closely with throughout this period.

The NSW Federation of Housing Associations, whilst experiencing challenges of its own in
relation to the potential merger with the National Body has continued to provide sector
advocacy, valuable opportunities for peers to engage and exchange ideas through their
support of the CEOs Forums, and the Asset Managers, Middle Managers, Income
Management and Chief Financial Officers’ networks.

In 2014/15 we have witnessed an improved level of direct communication and consultation
with members, continuation of the arrangements for the Federation to conduct tenant
surveying on our behalf and new initiatives such as HouseKeys which will assist Metro and
other participating CHPs through access to improved benchmarking data to review and
analyse our operations to ensure we continue to provide high quality and financially viable
services.

In the latter part of 2015/early 2016 Metro will be undergoing a major change in the
Information Technology systems relating to our tenancy and property databases as our
current system is being phased out. We, in common with most community housing
providers either still use or have at some time used the Tenancy Management System
developed by Phil Cassidy. On the eve of his retirement Metro would like to acknowledge
his expertise and commitment to assisting our organisation over many years.



| am pleased to present this report on the financial performance of your Cooperative for the
year 2014/15.

METRO's balance sheet position at the end of the year was again positive and reflects the
Board’s focus on oversighting a financially viable organisation whilst also meeting our
obligations to our tenants and our funders. Highlights of our performance for this financial
year include:

* An increase in income of 7.4% from the previous year to $9.3 million.

* An increase in grant income of 6.4% to $5.13 million.

* Cash reserves at the end of 2014/15 of $3,862,893 ($3,167,882 in 2014).

* An operating surplus of $786,281 — an increase of $420,807 over 2013/14.

Total expenses for the year were $8,537million (up from $8,315 million in 2014 but in line
with CPI).

The increased operational surplus was a result of the first year of the NSW Government’s
new Community Housing Leasehold Program with much higher indexation than was
originally forecast. It should be noted that with this higher indexation level comes the
transfer of tenancy rental risk to Metro.

In order to ensure that this transfer of risk to the community housing providers does not
lead to a decrease in the number of places that can be provided to house tenants, the Board
has reviewed our rental acquisition policies and set caps to ensure we remain within budget
forecasts.

Total assets at the end of the 2015 financial year balance date were $4,817,936, while
liabilities were $864,820, leading to a net assets position of $3,953,116. This has resulted in
a ratio of assets to liabiities of 5.6.1 which represents a strongly improved financial position.

The continued strength of Metro’s cash reserves formed the basis of the Board’s decision to
use part of these assets to purchase a property in November 2015 (as outlined in Part 22 of
the accompanying notes).

Metro’s sound financial position ensures the continuity of its operations and will allow us to
grow moderately through the acquisition, and future redevelopment of a co-operative
owned asset, whilst maintaining appropriate operating and capital reserves to ensure we
meet our fiduciary responsibilities.

| am confident that Metro meets its responsibilities to the satisfaction of the regulatory
authorities and funding body.



Prudent operational and financial management processes overseen by the management
team give the Board confidence Metro will continue to provide security of ongoing
accommodation to our Members and other tenants.

The strength of Metro’s financial performance has allowed the Board and management the
flexibility to consider opportunities to increase the availability of homes and to meet our
strategic object to house more people in need.



This is the fourth year that we have engaged the NSW Federation of Housing
Associations to externally conduct our tenant satisfaction survey to provide an
assurance of independence in the collection and analysis of the survey data.
We believe this helps to ensure tenants feel confident in their ability to make
honest comments about our services.

All tenants were sent written surveys developed in consultation with the
Federation and based on sector reporting requirements and benchmarks.
Tenants were provided with return paid envelopes to return their completed
surveys directly to the Federation for analysis. Tenants could also complete
the survey in an on-line format.

Overall, the results of the 2015 survey were very positive. Metro met or
exceeded the three NRSCH thresholds, including overall satisfaction with
housing services which had a combined satisfaction rate of 88%: satisfaction
with property condition which had a combined satisfaction rating of 84%; and
a combined satisfaction rating with repairs of 84%. Other notable results
include:

* A combined satisfaction with supported housing of 92%

* 85% of respondents said they were likely to recommend Metro to
family & friends

* Alarge majority (88%) reported that staff were helpful

Very dissatisfied

Fairly dissatisfied

Overall satisfaction
with housing
services = 88%

Neither

Fairly Satisfied

Very Satisfied

0% 10% 20% 30% 40% 50% 60% 70%



Overall Very Fairly Neither | Fairly Very Combined Combined
satisfaction satisfied | satisfied dissatisfied | dissatisfied | Satisfaction | dissatisfaction
Housing 51% 37% 7% 3% 3% 88% 6%
Services

Supported 55% 32% 7% 7% 0% 87% 7%
Housing

Complaints 36% 32% 2% 16% 8% 68% 24%
Repairs and 43% 35% 13% 3% 5% 78% 8%
Maintenance

Neighbourhood | 59% 32% 7% 2% 1% 91% 3%
Communication | 58% 34% 3% 2% 3% 92% 5%
Tenant 44% 36% 15% 2% 3% 80% 5%
Engagement

Overall, tenant satisfaction with the management of complaints and appeals
whilst still relatively low at 68% did increase from 61%. This is a positive trend
showing significant improvement from the results of the 2013 survey which
had an overall satisfaction rate of only 38%.

The survey showed a significant improvement in the proportion of tenants who
understand our complaint and appeals processes. 71% advise they know how
to make a complaint (up from 41%), with 15% unsure, and 14% saying they
don’t know. In regard to appeals, 51% say they know how to appeal a decision
by Metro (up from 38% the previous year) with 26% saying they are unsure

and 23% saying they don’t know how to appeal.

Whilst we need to keep working with our tenants to increase their
understanding of the appeal/complaint process it is worth noting that these
results show that our efforts to inform tenants of these processes over the last
year have been effective.

All tenants are given a copy of our Tenant Handbook at the time they sign their
lease. This outlines their rights and responsibilities as tenants and also
includes detailed information about the options available to tenants if they are
dissatisfied with any aspect of our service delivery or decision making.

The handbook contains information about both internal and external
processes for complaints and appeals.

Our website includes information about complaints and appeals, and regular
updates on the processes for complaints and appeals have been included in
the quarterly newsletters over the past year.




All correspondence sent to tenants relating to breaches of the terms of their
lease and/or applications to NCAT include advise about contacting a Tenant
Advisory Service for assistance and advocacy.

Benchmarking by the NSW Federation of Housing Associations which conducts
the survey on our behalf, indicate that our results in relation to complaints
and appeals are consistent with the results of our peer organisations.

Given Metro has a high turnover of tenants each year as a result of the high
number of transitional tenancies, we have attempted to ensure that
information about these aspects of our service delivery are regularly
communicated and communicated in diverse ways.

Ensuring that support providers know these processes and can assist their
clients to utilise complaint and appeal mechanisms is an ongoing focus of work
with partner agencies.

Whilst we were expecting to see a fall in this area due to our introduction of
some restrictions on picking up properties in high cost areas, rates of
satisfaction with neighbourhood improved to 91% (up from 83% in 2014).

Changes to the CHLP funding arrangements introduced from 1 July 2014 mean
that when we are required to pick up properties we now require “Locational
Needs” assessments for transferring and prospective tenants to demonstrate
that they have specific requirements for support or services which cannot be
met outside a high demand location or they have an illness or disability which
prevents them accessing required services.

These results were up from previous years with 80% of respondents reporting
they were satisfied with the level of engagement (up from 76%) and it was very
pleasing to note that tenants’ “ability to influence Metro’s decision-making”
had a significant increase from 58% in 2014 to 72% in 2015.



Metro does not have a concentration of tenants in estates or geographically
compact areas. Our properties are widely dispersed and repeated efforts over
several years to conduct tenant engagement activities have resulted in very
low participation rates.

Metro does have tenant representation on our board, one of whom also
represents our tenants on the Social Housing Tenant’s Network. Metro
actively promotes activities of this network and encourages our tenants to
contact their representative if they have any issues of concern or interest in
further engagement.

Metro will continue to work with these representatives and other tenants to
promote greater tenant involvement in decision making but we also respect
that many tenants are not interested in wider engagement with “their
landlord”

Metro ‘lost’ several of our partner organisations in these changes and the
reforms and changes to funding also saw a number of our partner agencies
redirecting their service delivery to different target groups, providing intensive
responses to crisis rather than working with their clients over longer periods,
or becoming part of larger consortia.

Whilst there has been some further review by FACS and subsequent re-funding
of a number of affected organisations until June 2017, the loss of specialist
domestic violence services and a transition period which saw some services
close down before newly funded services were fully operational resulted in
significant stress and for affected clients and providers.

Metro faced significant demand for, and assisted with the rapid rehousing of
many clients from the partner organisations that were initially unsuccessful in
the GHSH tender process.

It has been a difficult and time consuming process for all involved to develop
or re-align new partnerships, clarify expectations, negotiate and enter into new
service level agreements and ensure minimal disruption to service users.



The Metro Strategic Plan 2013/2015 set a goal of increasing partnerships
by 3-5% each year until we reach our target of 40% of all tenancies offered
through support partnerships by 2014. We have achieved this goal and we
currently have 152 tenancies offered to clients referred through support
partnerships with 20 separate service providers.

A support partnership is one where the service provider has nomination
right; that is, they refer a client who is in urgent need of housing and
provide support to help that person establish and maintain a successful
tenancy.

Current priority groups for support partnerships include:

Women and their children exiting crisis accommodation

Young people (16-25) who are homeless or exiting crisis accommodation
Transgender and gender diverse person

People exiting residential drug and alcohol programs

People exiting the criminal justice system

People with a psychiatric disability

People with an intellectual disability

* Aftercare Association (Biala and PHAMSs programs)
* B Miles Women’s Foundation

* Glebe House

* Guthrie House

* Inner City Youth At Risk

* Launchpad Youth Community

¢ Lillian’s Place

* Mathew Talbot Homelessness Outreach Service
* NEAMI (Way2Home and PHAMS programs)

* Rainbow Lodge

* Samaritan Services

* Salvation Army

* St John of God



* St Vincent De Paul (Marian Centre, Homelessness Services)

* The Gender Centre

* Uniting Care (Supported Living Program, Mental Health Program)

* We Help Ourselves

* Wesley Mission

* YWCA (Young Women’s Support Program and Rapid Rehousing Program)
* WAGEC

The Metro Board would like to take this opportunity to thank all our partner
agencies for their contributions over this last year.



Co-operative, Public Benevolent status
Awarded full accreditation for 3 years in Feb 2013
Registered as Tier 2 Housing Provider

Property Type Number of Properties
Leasehold 269

Capital 101

Fee for Service 5

Connect 100 4

Other (including Leasehold GHSH) 4

Total Properties 383

* Number of tenants is greater than number of properties as we have several
‘shared’ properties with more than one head tenant

* This includes head tenants, their children and additional occupants

*This includes head tenants who have exited during the period.



Breakdown of properties by funding programs

269

B Leasehold properties (CHLP)

280 -
328 i Capital Properties (CHAP)
(%]
'% 3(2)8 i M Fee for service
58_- 128 | B Other
S 140
g 120 |
c 100
> 80 |
60 -
40
20
0 -
Funding Program
Length of tenancies
150 142
140
130
120
110
100 - under 12 months
90 82 M 1-2 years
80
70 - 2-5 years
60 - W 5-10 years
50 - B 10-15 years
40 -
30 - 15 years or more
20 - 10
10 -
(Vi T T

under 12 1-2 years 2-5years  5-10years 10-15years 15 yearsor
months more

Note: the relatively large number of tenants in the “under twelve months category” reflects
tenants housed for short periods through transitional housing programs.



Ages groups of head tenants

140 139
130
120 - 109
110 -
100 - H18-24
90 -

80 - W 25-44
70 - W 45-54
60 - H55-64
50 - 42 1" Over 75
40 - 34

30 - “ Unknown
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Gender of tenants (self-identified by tenants)

" Female

' Male




Tenancy Movements

New tenancies for the period 112
Tenancies ending in the period 106
Tenant transfers for the period 62

New Tenancies 112

Terminations 106

Transfers

0 10 20 30 40 50 60 70 80 90 100 110 120

Notes:
1.New tenancies does not include tenants transferring between Metro Properties

2.The relatively large number of tenancies ending (shown in green) reflects tenants completing
transitional housing programs. Many of these tenants exit to permanent housing with Housing NSW
or other community housing providers, tenants who have exited to the private rental market or to
reside with family and a small proportion of tenants who have exited due to higher support care
facilities such as aged care hostels, residential programs for Alcohol and other drug treatment or who
have been incarcerated



Number of tenants

Rent Arrears as at 30/06/2015

Not in arrears 318

Arrears less than 2 weeks 71
Arrears less than 4 weeks 11
Arrears 4-8 weeks 5
Arrears over 8 weeks 1

320 - 318

300 -
280 -
260 -
240 -
220 -
200 -
180
160
140
120 -
100
80
60 -
40 -

20 - 11 5

T T
Not in arrears Arrears less than 4 Arrears 4-8 weeks Arrears 8-12 weeks
weeks

T

Over 12 weeks



Cultural Identity

Not stated

Australian (non-indigenous)

Aboriginal/Torres Strait Islander

Vietnamese

Arabic

British

South American —including Argentinean, Chilean, Uruguayan,
Salvadorian

Croatian, Czech, Hungarian, Romani, Serbian, Slovakian
Greek

Chinese

South Pacific Islander (Tonga, Cook Islands, Fiji)
Turkish

Cambodian, Burmese, Indonesian, Filipino
African - Sierra Leonean

Maori & New Zealander

Russian & Russian Ukrainian

Spanish, Portuguese

Indian

Iraqi

American

Korean

Kurdish

Lebanese

Palestinian

Undisclosed

Total

Percent
32.5%
22.3 %
7.8 %
4.9 %
3.9%
2.3 %
2.2 %

2%
1.8%
1.6 %
1.6 %
1.6 %
1.4 %
1.3%
0.8%
0.6 %
0.6 %
0.5%
0.5%
0.3%
0.3%
0.3%
0.3%
0.3%
8.3 %

100%






